 Executive Committee Meeting
Minutes

Wednesday, May 13, 2009
2:00 pm, Dean’s Conference Room, E-203
Present: Dean D. Hayhurst, Drs. J. Banks, R. German, M. Mehrabadi, A. Plotkin, L. Tummala, Mr. L. Hinkle, Ms. C. McClain.
Dean Hayhurst called the meeting to order at 2:00 pm.  
1. Guest:  Mr. Darrell Irwin;  Lottery / Equipment Funds:  Mr. Irwin reminded the group that department lottery / equipment requests are due to the Dean’s Office by June 5th.  The College’s final request is due to Academic Affairs by June 17th.  Priorities should be start-up commitments and cost sharing commitments.  The group reviewed each department’s process for formulating their departments’ requests.  It is not certain whether lottery funds will actually be available next year.
2. Guest:  Mr. Darrell Irwin:  Schedule / Budgeting Planning Tool:  The Dean explained that he asked Mr. Irwin to develop tools to aid the chairs in planning and budgeting.  Mr. Irwin gave a demonstration of a spreadsheet planning tool that he has developed to integrate the planning process for class schedules, faculty budgeting and tracking of assigned time and research activities.  The spreadsheet tool was presented at the recent CSU Academic Resources Conference by another campus where they use it to monitor the budgetary impact of class scheduling.  Mr. Irwin has expanded it significantly to fully integrate the three phases of planning.  The tool will be presented at a meeting of the Dean’s Budget Advisory Committee next week, with the expectation that it will be made available to each of the chairs thereafter.
3. Approval of Minutes from the April 15, 2009 Meeting:  Minutes from the April 15, 2009 meeting were unanimously approved with correction (moved by Mr. Hinkle and seconded by Dr. Tummala).
4. College Computing Operations:  There was a lengthy discussion on how to deal with aging computers in the college; Mr. Irwin provided the group with a list of 30 college faculty and staff whose computers are 5 years old and out of warranty.   Approximately 30 new computers have been ordered with funds from last year’s lottery allocations (funds that were available after prudent purchasing of all approved items on the equipment list).  It was decided that new computers will be allocated to the departments and chairs will decide where they will be used, based on department needs.  There was also a lengthy discussions on how to manage department-based open computer laboratories, how to best use limited computer tech resources, and how to mitigate existing computing vulnerabilities. 

5. Executive Order 1037 – Mr. Hinkle:  Mr. Hinkle provided a handout which outlined changes in Course Repeat and Course Forgiveness policies impacting students.  In summary, the requirement that students can only repeat a class if they received a C- or lower will be enforced during registration, a limit of 28 units can be repeated (previously no limit), students may use course forgiveness for no more than 16 units, which are part of the 28 unit course repeat limit, no more than one upper-division course may be forgiven, a course can be repeated only once for forgiveness (previously it was twice) and course forgiveness may not be used if the original grade was a result of a finding of academic dishonesty.  Mr. Hinkle also announced that beginning Fall 09 the ADD deadline will be different (later) than the DROP deadline, to allow better management of wait lists.  He also announced mandatory summer remediation classes in English for incoming freshman with an eligibility index below 2900.  Math remediation may become mandatory in the future.
6. Engineering Building Security / Safety – Mr. Hinkle:  Mr. Hinkle reported that automatic door-locking schedules are dependant on class schedules; this semester the doors are unlocked as follows:  Mon. – Thurs. 6:30 am – 10:00 pm, Fri and Sat. 6:30 am – 7:00 pm.  He noted that there are no documentation or signs posted with these hours.  He also noted that there are two exterior doors that are not electronically controlled, and that janitorial personnel have access at other times.  There have been reports of students propping doors open after hours and other attempts at after-hours access.  The committee discussed the balance between proper building security and the access students need to work on and finish projects.   Mr. Hinkle offered to send an email notice to all faculty, staff and students at the beginning of the fall semester discussing building security, noting the dangers of propping doors open and discouraging the practice, and explaining the proper procedure to gain after-hours access through the department if it is needed.   He will also have signs posted with hours the building is unlocked.  
7. Outstanding Faculty Award:  Ms. McClain reported that the Outstanding Faculty Award, as displayed on the plaque on the hall outside the Dean’s Office, does not appear to have been awarded for several years.  Dr. Plotkin explained that historically the awardee was selected by a student vote, which possibly has not been initiated for the past few years.  It was agreed that the College Honors and Awards committee will be charged with reviewing the viability of and process for this award when they convene in the fall.
8. Commencement:  Mr. Hinkle stated that commencement is Sun. May 24 starting at 1:00 pm in Cox Arena with the College of Sciences, and continuing with the Engineering Name-reading Ceremony at 2:30 in Peterson Gym.  All chairs plan to attend.  The Dean asked the chairs to encourage faculty to attend; his goal is to have 1/3 of faculty attend each year (each faculty member would be expected to attend at least once every three years).  Faculty attendance is an important demonstration of support of our graduates.  
9. Activities – 1st week of Fall Semester.  Ms. McClain confirmed with the group that Tues. Aug 25 is the date for the all-faculty retreat and dinner on the Berkeley.   

10. ABET Status:  Mr. Irwin reported on the status of the college section of the ABET self-study report.  The committee has been meeting weekly and plans to have a draft completed by next Wednesday.  It was agreed that the draft will be reviewed at the Executive Committee meeting next week.  Dr. Mehrabadi requested a list of equipment that has been secured from lottery funds for the past six years; Mr. Irwin will review what historical information is available.  Both Dr. Plotkin and Ms. McClain will investigate the history of the college’s formation.  Each chair gave a report on the status of their department’s self-study and several posed questions to the group.  All are making acceptable progress.  The self-study must be received by ABET by June 30.  The group’s goal is to mail by June 15.  The Dean must review, and significant reproducing and binding must be done before mailing.  
11.  ADC Updates:  There was no information from ADC.
12. Roundtable:  
· Dr. German –1) mentioned that space fees from the foundation are still being reviewed; they are less than originally reported but are still quite significant, 2) reported on a pending Engineering Research Proposal with Texas A&M, which was solicited from the strongest departments in Powders Engineering, including SDSU.
· Ms. McClain – 1) announced that the staff appreciation BBQ, hosted by the Executive Committee will be Fri. June 5, 2) confirmed that there have been no recipients of the Senate Excellence in Teaching award from Engineering prior to this year.
· Mr. Hinkle – thanked the group for their quick responses on commencement-related requests.
· Mr. Irwin – reminded the group to use funds in IRA accounts before year-end.
Dr. Tummala moved, Mr. Hinkle seconded and the committee unanimously agreed to adjourn the meeting at 4:43 pm.

Submitted by Cindi McClain, May 19, 2009.
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